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AERODYNAMICS
56. The Ruined Man who became Rich again through a Dream dcxliv.We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman made her way into
the house and gathering into a bundle all that was therein, took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with child and near upon
her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when she made up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she hastened the coming
of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in the dark. Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled the lamp and went
round about the house with the little one, and it was weeping. [The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So we arose, to see
what was to do, and looking down through the opening of the saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the little one
weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes to us, said, "Are ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness? Know ye not
that the day belongeth to you and the night to us? Begone from us! By Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these [many] years, I
would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted not but that she was of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose on the morrow,
we found that she had taken all that was with us and made off with it; wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on us] a device,
such as was never before practised; and we repented, whenas repentance advantaged us not.'.Presently, her husband entered and saw the girdle and
knew it. Now he was ware of the king's love for women; so he said to his wife, ' What is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I will tell thee the
truth,' and recounted to him the story; but he believed her not and doubt entered into his heart. As for the king, he passed that night in chagrin and
concern, and when it morrowed, he summoned the chamberlain and investing him with the governance of one of his provinces, bade him betake
himself thither, purposing, after he should have departed and come to his destination, to foregather with his wife. The chamberlain perceived [his
intent] and knew his design; so he answered, saying, 'Hearkening and obedience. I will go and set my affairs in order and give such charges as may
be necessary for the welfare of my estate; then will I go about the king's occasion.' And the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'.When King Bekhtzeman
heard this, his heart was comforted and he said in himself, 'I put my trust in God. If He will, I shall overcome mine enemy by the might of God the
Most High.' So he said to the folk, ' Know ye not who I am?' and they answered, ' No, by Allah.' Quoth he, 'I am King Bekhtzeman.' When they
heard this and knew that it was indeed he, they dismounted from their horses and kissed his stirrup, to do him honour, and said to him, 'O king, why
hast thou thus adventured thyself?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, my life is a light matter to me and I put my trust in God the Most High, looking to Him for
protection.' And they answered him, saying, 'May this suffice thee! We will do with thee that which is in our power and whereof thou art worthy:
comfort thy heart, for we will succour thee with our goods and our lives, and we are his chief officers and the most in favour with him of all folk.
So we will take thee with us and cause the folk follow after thee, for that the inclination of the people, all of them, is to thee.' Quoth he, 'Do that
unto which God the Most High enableth you.'.? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal
that 'twixt his ribs did lie..So the wicked man attained that which he sought of the vizier and the case was prolonged till the affairs of the kingdom
became disordered, by dint of ill governance, and the most part of the king's empery fell away from him and he came nigh unto ruin. Therewithal
he was certified of the loyalty of his [late] skilful vizier and the excellence of his governance and the justness of his judgment. So he sent after him
and brought him and the wicked man before him and summoning the grandees of his realm and the chiefs of his state to his presence, gave them
leave to talk and dispute and forbade the wicked man from that his lewd opinion. (80) Then arose that wise and skilful vizier and praised God the
Most High and lauded Him and glorified Him and hallowed Him and attested His unity and disputed with the wicked man and overcame him and
put him to silence; nor did he cease from him till he enforced him to make confession of repentance [and turning away] from that which he had
believed..Then will he say to thee, 'Then thou art an ape-leader of the tribe of the mountebanks?' And do thou reply, 'I may in nowise deny my
origin, for the sake of thy daughter and in her honour.' The Cadi will say, 'It may not be that thou shalt be given the daughter of a sheikh who sitteth
upon the carpet of the Law and whose descent is traceable by genealogy to the loins of the Apostle of God, (267) nor is it seemly that his daughter
be in the power of a man who is an ape-dancer, a minstrel.' And do thou rejoin, 'Nay, O Effendi, she is my lawful wife and every hair of her is
worth a thousand lives, and I will not let her go, though I be given the kingship of the world.' Then be thou persuaded to speak the word of divorce
and so shall the marriage be dissolved and ye be delivered from each other.".? ? ? ? ? o. The King's Son and the Merchant's Wife dccccxciii.So the
young man went to his lodging and fetching a purse, returned to the girl's owner and counted out to him the price aforesaid, whilst the draper was
between them. Then said he, "Bring her forth;" but the other answered, "She cannot come forth at this present; but be thou my guest the rest of this
day and night, and on the morrow thou shall take thy slave-girl and go in the protection of God." The youth fell in with him of this and he carried
him to his house, where, after a little, he let bring meat and wine, and they [ate and] drank. Then said Noureddin to the girl's owner, "I beseech thee
bring me the damsel, for that I bought her not but for the like of this time." So he arose and [going in to the girl], said to her, "O Sitt el Milan, the
young man hath paid down thy price and we have bidden him hither; so he hath come to our dwelling and we have entertained him, and he would
fain have thee be present with him.".I am the champion-slayer he warrior without peer, iii. 94. 249----.So he said to her, 'Do thou excuse me, for my
servant hath locked the door, and who shall open to us?' Quoth she, 'O my lord, the padlock is worth [but] half a score dirhems.' So saying, she
tucked up [her sleeves] from fore-arms as they were crystal and taking a stone, smote upon the padlock and broke it. Then she opened the door and
said to him, 'Enter, O my lord.' So he entered, committing his affair to God, (to whom belong might and majesty,) and she entered after him and
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locked the door from within. They found themselves in a pleasant house, comprising all (262) weal and gladness; and the young man went on, till
he came to the sitting-chamber, and behold, it was furnished with the finest of furniture [and arrayed on the goodliest wise for the reception of
guests,] as hath before been set out, [for that it was the house of the man aforesaid]..? ? ? ? ? "Be thou not hard of heart," quoth I. Had ye but
deigned To visit me in dreams, I had been satisfied..Then came up El Abbas to the door of the tent, and therein were four-and-twenty golden doves;
so he took them, after he had beaten them down with the end of his lance. Then he called out, saying, "Harkye, Zuheir! Doth it not suffice thee that
thou hast quelled El Akil's repute, but thou art minded to quell that of those who sojourn round about him? Knowest thou not that he is of the
lieutenants of Kundeh ben [Hisham of the Benou] Sheiban, a man renowned for prowess? Indeed, covetise of him hath entered into thee and
jealousy of him hath gotten possession of thee. Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast orphaned his children (94) and slain his men? By the virtue of
the Chosen Prophet, I will make thee drink the cup of death!" So saying, he drew his sword and smiting Zuheir on his shoulder, caused the steel
issue, gleaming, from the tendons of his throat. Then he smote the vizier and clove his head in sunder..Now Ilan Shah had three viziers, in whose
hands the affairs [of the kingdom] were [aforetime] and they had been used to leave not the king night nor day; but they became shut out from him
by reason of Abou Temam and the king was occupied with him to their exclusion. So they took counsel together upon the matter and said, 'What
counsel ye we should do, seeing that the king is occupied from us with yonder man, and indeed he honoureth him more than us? But now come, let
us cast about for a device, whereby we may remove him from the king.' So each of them spoke forth that which was in his mind, and one of them
said, 'The king of the Turks hath a daughter, whose like there is not in the world, and whatsoever messenger goeth to demand her in marriage, her
father slayeth him. Now our king hath no knowledge of this; so, come, let us foregather with him and bring up the talk of her. When his heart is
taken with her, we will counsel him to despatch Abou Temam to seek her hand in marriage; whereupon her father will slay him and we shall be
quit of him, for we have had enough of his affair.".Now the king of the Greeks heard tell of the damsel (132) and of the beauty and grace
wherewith she was gifted, wherefore his heart clave to her and he sent to seek her in marriage of Suleiman Shah, who could not refuse him. So he
arose and going in to Shah Khatoun, said to her, 'O my daughter, the king of the Greeks hath sent to me to seek thee in marriage. What sayst thou?'
She wept and answered, saying, 'O king, how canst thou find it in thy heart to bespeak me thus? Abideth there husband for me, after the son of my
uncle?' 'O my daughter,' rejoined the king, 'it is indeed as thou sayest; but let us look to the issues of affairs. Needs must I take account of death, for
that I am an old man and fear not but for thee and for thy little son; and indeed I have written to the king of the Greeks and others of the kings and
said, "His uncle slew him," and said not that he [hath recovered and] is living, but concealed his affair. Now hath the king of the Greeks sent to
demand thee in marriage, and this is no thing to be refused and fain would we have our back strengthened with him." (133) And she was silent and
spoke not..When the vizier returned to the king, the latter sought of him the story of the man whose caution slew him and be said, "Know, O august
king, that.The master of police held his hand from him, saying, "Belike he is of the kinsmen of the Commander of the Faithful," and said to the
second, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him whose rank (75) time abaseth not, and if it descend (76) one day, it will assuredly return
[to its former height]; thou seest the folk [crowd] in troops to the light of his fire, some standing around it and some sitting." So the master of the
police refrained from slaying him and said to the third, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him who plungeth through the ranks (77) with
his might and correcteth (78) them with the sword, (79) so that they stand straight; (80) his feet are not loosed from the stirrup, (81) whenas the
horsemen on the day of battle are weary." So the master of police held his hand from him also, saying, "Belike, he is the son of a champion of the
Arabs.".Now the king was leaning back; so he sat up and said, 'Tell me of this.' 'It is well,' answered the tither. 'I go to the man whom I purpose to
tithe and circumvent him and feign to be occupied with certain business, so that I seclude myself therewith from the folk; and meanwhile the man
is squeezed after the foulest fashion, till nothing is left him. Then I appear and they come in to me and questions befall concerning him and I say,
"Indeed, I was ordered worse than this, for some one (may God curse him!) hath slandered him to the king." Then I take half of his good and return
him the rest publicly before the folk and send him away to his house, in all honour and worship, and he causeth the money returned to be carried
before him, whilst he and all who are with him call down blessings on me. So is it published in the city that I have returned him his money and he
himself saith the like, so he may have a claim on me for the favour due to whoso praiseth me. Then I feign to forget him till some time (242) hath
passed over him, when I send for him and recall to him somewhat of that which hath befallen aforetime and demand [of him] somewhat privily. So
he doth this and hasteneth to his dwelling and sendeth what I bid him, with a glad heart. Then I send to another man, between whom and the other
is enmity, and lay hands upon him and feign to the first man that it is he who hath traduced him to the king and taken the half of his good; and the
people praise me.' (243).? ? ? ? ? She comes in a robe the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.?STORY OF
DAVID AND SOLOMON..Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and thy waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we
were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come, let us go, that I may put this ill-omened
old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him, saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit?
Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would have laid violent hands on her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded
him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy sooth-fastness and her leasing from thy leasing.".? ?
? ? ? None, by Allah, 'mongst all creatures, none I love save thee alone! Yea, for I am grown thy bondman, by the troth betwixt us plight..? ? ? ? ?
a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.The Twenty-Fourth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Peace on thee! Would our gaze might light
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on thee once more! So should our hearts be eased and eyes no longer sore..78. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife cccxc.The Khalif
laughed at his speech and said, "By Allah, this is none other than a pleasant tale! Tell me thy story and the cause." "With all my heart," answered
Aboulhusn. "Know, O my lord, that my name is Aboulhusn el Khelia and that my father died and left me wealth galore, of which I made two parts.
One I laid up and with the other I betook myself to [the enjoyment of the pleasures of] friendship [and conviviality] and consorting with comrades
and boon-companions and with the sons of the merchants, nor did I leave one but I caroused with him and he with me, and I spent all my money on
companionship and good cheer, till there remained with me nought [of the first half of my good]; whereupon I betook myself to the comrades and
cup-companions upon whom I had wasted my wealth, so haply they might provide for my case; but, when I resorted to them and went round about
to them all, I found no avail in one of them, nor broke any so much as a crust of bread in my face. So I wept for myself and repairing to my mother,
complained to her of my case. Quoth she, 'On this wise are friends; if thou have aught, they make much of thee and devour thee, but, if thou have
nought, they cast thee off and chase thee away.' Then I brought out the other half of my money and bound myself by an oath that I would never
more entertain any, except one night, after which I would never again salute him nor take note of him; hence my saying to thee, 'Far be it that what
is past should recur!' For that I will never again foregather with thee, after this night.".So she opened the door to him and brought him in. Then she
seated him at the upper end of the room and set food before him. So he ate and drank and lay with her and swived her. Then she sat down in his lap
and they toyed and laughed and kissed till the day was half spent, when her husband came home and she could find nothing for it but to hide the
singer in a rug, in which she rolled him up. The husband entered and seeing the place disordered (194) and smelling the odour of wine, questioned
her of this. Quoth she, 'I had with me a friend of mine and I conjured her [to drink with me]; so we drank a jar [of wine], she and I, and she went
away but now, before thy coming in.' Her husband, (who was none other than the singer's friend the druggist, that had invited him and fed him),
deemed her words true and went away to his shop, whereupon the singer came forth and he and the lady returned to their sport and abode on this
wise till eventide, when she gave him money and said to him, 'Come hither to-morrow in the forenoon.' 'It is well,' answered he and departed; and
at nightfall he went to the bath..Moreover, King Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had betided him with
his wife, first and last; so they wrote this and named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to (195) thirty
volumes and these the king laid up in his treasury. Then the two kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that indeed God
the Most High had changed their mourning into joyance; and on this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights and
Sunderer of Companies, he who maketh void the dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the Most
High; their houses were laid waste and their palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of
Khorassan, his, i. 218.There was once, in a city of Hind, a just and beneficent king, and he had a vizier, a man of understanding, just in his
judgment, praiseworthy in his policy, in whose hand was the governance of all the affairs of the realm; for he was firmly stablished in the king's
favour and high in esteem with the folk of his time, and the king set great store by him and committed himself to him in all his affairs, by reason of
his contrivance for his subjects, and he had helpers (253) who were content with him...In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii.
65..[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of the folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad
[ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me, I had not come forth to thee; for that
thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for departure,
(73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself backward, (74) as if in mockery of
him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then he rushed upon him, as he were a
swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..When the king heard their speech, he bade the crier make
proclamation in the thoroughfares of the city that the troops should prepare [for the march] and that the horsemen should mount and the footmen
come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of the day passed
when the city was blocked with horse and foot. So the king passed them in review and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand in number,
horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and gave the commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a
valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along the bank of the Tigris..Thus," continued Shehrzad, "none is safe from the calamities
of fortune and the vicissitudes of time, and [in proof of this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and more extraordinary than this.
Know, O King, that one said to me, 'A friend of mine, a merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.A certain singing-woman was fair of
favour and high in repute, and it befell one day that she went out apleasuring. As she sat, (133) behold, a man lopped of the hand stopped to beg of
her, and he entered in at the door. Then he touched her with his stump, saying, "Charity, for the love of God!" but she answered, "God open [on
thee the gate of subsistence]!" and reviled him. Some days after this, there came to her a messenger and gave her the hire of her going forth. (134)
So she took with her a handmaid and an accompanyist; (135) and when she came to the appointed place, the messenger brought her into a long
passage, at the end whereof was a saloon. So (quoth she) we entered and found none therein, but saw the [place made ready for an] entertainment
with candles and wine and dessert, and in another place we saw food and in a third beds..Then Selim turned to Selma and said to her, 'O sister
mine, how deemest thou of this calamity and what counsellest thou thereanent?' 'O my brother,' answered she, 'indeed I know not what I shall say
concerning the like of this; but he is not disappointed who seeketh direction [of God], nor doth he repent who taketh counsel. One getteth not the
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better of the traces of burning by (68) haste, and know that this is an affliction that hath descended on us; and we have need of management to do it
away, yea, and contrivance to wash withal our shame from our faces.' And they gave not over watching the gate till break of day, when the young
man opened the door and their mother took leave of him; after which he went his way and she entered, she and her handmaid..When the tither
heard the old man's speech, he relented towards him and said to him, 'O old man, I make thee a present of that which is due from thee, and do thou
cleave to me and leave me not, so haply I may get of thee profit that shall do away from me my errors and guide me into the way of righteousness.'
So the old man followed him, and there met him another with a load of wood. Quoth the tither to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he
answered, 'Have patience with me till to-morrow, for I owe the hire of a house, and I will sell another load of wood and pay thee two days' tithe.'
But he refused him this and the old man said to him, 'If thou constrain him unto this, thou wilt enforce him quit thy country, for that he is a stranger
here and hath no domicile; and if he remove on account of one dirhem, thou wilt lose [of him] three hundred and threescore dirhems a year. Thus
wilt thou lose the much in keeping the little.' Quoth the tither, 'I give him a dirhem every month to the hire of his lodging.'.20. Ali ben Bekkar and
Shemsennehar cliii.? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my friends for thee I did forsake And left them weeping tears that poured as 'twere a tide..79. The
Devout Prince dclxiv.Merchant and his Sons, The, i. 81..Now this present was a horse worth ten thousand dinars and all its housings and trappings
of gold set with jewels, and a book and five different kinds of suits of apparel and an hundred pieces of fine white linen cloths of Egypt and silks of
Suez and Cufa and Alexandria and a crimson carpet and another of Tebaristan (217) make and an hundred pieces of cloth of silk and flax mingled
and a goblet of glass of the time of the Pharaohs, a finger-breadth thick and a span wide, amiddleward which was the figure of a lion and before
him an archer kneeling, with his arrow drawn to the head, and the table of Solomon son of David, (218) on whom be peace; and the contents of the
letter were as follows: 'From the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, unto whom and to his forefathers (on whom be peace) God hath vouchsafed the rank of
the noble and exceeding glory, to the august, God-aided Sultan, greeting. Thy letter hath reached us and we rejoiced therein and have sent thee the
book [called] "The Divan of Hearts and the Garden of Wits," of the translation whereof when thou hast taken cognizance, its excellence will be
established in thine eyes; and the superscription of this book we have made unto thee. Moreover, we send thee divers other kingly presents; (219)
so do thou favour us by accepting them, and peace be on thee!'.Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..As time went on, the boy, the son of the king,
grew up and fell to stopping the way (99) with the thieves, and they used to carry him with them, whenas they went a-thieving. They sallied forth
one day upon a caravan in the land of Seistan, and there were in that caravan strong and valiant men and with them merchandise galore. Now they
had heard that in that land were thieves; so they gathered themselves together and made ready their arms and sent out spies, who returned and gave
them news of the thieves. Accordingly, they prepared for battle, and when the robbers drew near the caravan, they fell in upon them and they
fought a sore battle. At last the folk of the caravan overmastered the thieves, by dint of numbers, and slew some of them, whilst the others fled.
Moreover they took the boy, the son of King Azadbekht, and seeing him as he were the moon, possessed of beauty and grace, brightfaced and
comely of fashion, questioned him, saying, "Who is thy father, and how camest thou with these thieves?" And he answered, saying, "I am the son
of the captain of the thieves." So they took him and carried him to the capital of his father King Azadbekht.? ? ? ? ? For nought of worldly fortune I
weep! my only joy In seeing thee consisteth and in thy seeing me..As for the Khalif, he swooned away for laughing and said, "O Aboulhusn, thou
wilt never cease to be a wag and do rarities and oddities!" Quoth he, "O Commander of the Faithful, I played off this trick, for that the money was
exhausted, which thou gavest me, and I was ashamed to ask of thee again. When I was single, I could never keep money; but since thou marriedst
me to this damsel here, if I possessed thy wealth, I should make an end of it. So, when all that was in my hand was spent, I wrought this trick, so I
might get of thee the hundred dinars and the piece of silk; and all this is an alms from our lord. But now make haste to give me the thousand dinars
and quit thee of thine oath.".When Er Razi heard this, he said, 'Yonder wittol lusteth after my wife; but I will do him a mischief.' Then he rushed in
upon them, and when El Merouzi saw him, he marvelled at him and said to him, 'How didst thou make thine escape?' So he told him the trick he
had played and they abode talking of that which they had collected from the folk [by way of alms], and indeed they had gotten great store of
money. Then said El Merouzi, 'Verily, mine absence hath been prolonged and fain would I return to my own country.' Quoth Er Rasi,' As thou
wilt;' and the other said, 'Let us divide the money we have gotten and do thou go with me to my country, so I may show thee my tricks and my
fashions.' 'Come to-morrow,' replied Er Razi, 'and we will divide the money.'.So I arose and putting in my sleeve a handkerchief, wherein was a
good sum of money, followed the woman, who went on before me and gave not over walking till she brought me to a by-street and to a door, which
she bade me open. I refused and she opened it and brought me into the vestibule. As soon as I had entered, she locked the door of entrance from
within and said to me, 'Sit [here] till I go in to the slave-girls and cause them enter a place where they shall not see me.' 'It is well,' answered I and
sat down; whereupon she entered and was absent from me a moment, after which she returned to me, without a veil, and said, 'Arise, [enter,] in the
name of God.' (127) So I arose and went in after her and we gave not over going till we entered a saloon. When I examined the place, I found it
neither handsome nor agreeable, but unseemly and desolate, without symmetry or cleanliness; nay, it was loathly to look upon and there was a foul
smell in it..80. The Schoolmaster who fell in Love by Report dclxv.44. Haroun er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas cccxxxviii.Vizier Er
Rehwan, King Shah Bekht and his, i. 215..So he carried her to a place wherein was running water and setting her down on the ground, left her and
went away, marvelling at her. After he left her, he found his camels, by her blessing, and when he returned, King Kisra asked him, 'Hast thou found
the camels?' ['Yes,' answered he] and acquainted him with the affair of the damsel and set out to him her beauty and grace; whereupon the king's
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heart clave to her and he mounted with a few men and betook himself to that place, where he found the damsel and was amazed at her, for that he
saw her overpassing the description wherewith the camel-driver had described her to him. So he accosted her and said to her, 'I am King Kisra,
greatest of the kings. Wilt thou not have me to husband?' Quoth she, 'What wilt thou do with me, O king, and I a woman abandoned in the desert?'
And he answered, saying, 'Needs must this be, and if thou wilt not consent to me, I will take up my sojourn here and devote myself to God's service
and thine and worship Him with thee.'.Accordingly, the hangman took him and bringing out the knife, offered to cut off his hand, what while El
Muradi said to him, "Cut and sever the bone and sear (24) it not for him, so he may lose his blood and we be rid of him." But Ahmed, he who had
aforetime been the means of his deliverance, sprang up to him and said, "O folk, fear God in [your dealings with] this youth, for that I know his
affair from first to last and he is void of offence and guiltless. Moreover, he is of the folk of condition, (25) and except ye desist from him, I will go
up to the Commander of the Faithful and acquaint him with the case from first to last and that the youth is guiltless of crime or offence." Quoth El
Muradi, "Indeed, we are not assured from his mischief." And Ahmed answered, "Release him and commit him to me and I will warrant you against
his affair, for ye shall never see him again after this." So they delivered Noureddin to him and he took him from their hands and said to him, "O
youth, have compassion on thyself, for indeed thou hast fallen into the hands of these folk twice and if they lay hold of thee a third time, they will
make an end of thee; and [in dealing thus with thee], I aim at reward and recompense for thee (26) and answered prayer." (27).The kings and all
those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There
abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.'
Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So
Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and
curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water
thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).? ? ? ? ? I
view her with yearning eyes and she seems to me A moon of the summer, set in a winter's night..One of the good-for-noughts found himself one
day without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun
burnt him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he
came to the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and
sprinkled it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So
the lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of
kouskoussou (12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the
cook set the food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should
do with the cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon everything in the shop..77 The Draper and the
Thief (234) dclxi.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Eunuch Kafour ,,.When his sister Selma heard what he said, she could no longer contain herself, but cast
herself upon him and discovered to him her case. When he knew her, he threw himself upon her [and lay without life] awhile; after which he came
to himself and said, 'Praised be God, the Bountiful, the Beneficent!' Then they complained to each other of that which they had suffered for the
anguish of separation, whilst Selim's wife abode wondered at this and Selma's patience and constancy pleased her. So she saluted her and thanked
her for her fashion, saying, 'By Allah, O my lady, all that we are in of gladness is of thy blessing alone; so praised be God who hath vouchsafed us
thy sight!' Then they abode all three in joy and happiness and delight three days, sequestered from the folk; and it was bruited abroad in the city
that the king had found his brother, who was lost years agone..On the fourth day, all the troops and the people of the realm assembled together to
the [supposed] king and standing at his gate, craved leave to enter. Selma bade admit them; so they entered and paid her the service of the kingship
and gave her joy of her brother's safe return. She bade them do suit and service to Selim, and they consented and paid him homage; after which
they kept silence awhile, so they might hear what the king should command. Then said Selma, 'Harkye, all ye soldiers and subjects, ye know that
ye enforced me to [accept] the kingship and besought me thereof and I consented unto your wishes concerning my investment [with the royal
dignity]; and I did this [against my will]; for know that I am a woman and that I disguised myself and donned man's apparel, so haply my case
might be hidden, whenas I lost my brother. But now, behold, God hath reunited me with my brother, and it is no longer lawful to me that I be king
and bear rule over the people, and I a woman; for that there is no governance for women, whenas men are present. Wherefore, if it like you, do ye
set my brother on the throne of the kingdom, for this is he; and I will busy myself with the worship of God the Most High and thanksgiving [to
Him] for my reunion with my brother. Or, if it like you, take your kingship and invest therewith whom ye will.'.When the evening evened, the king
summoned the vizier and required of him the [promised] story; so he said, "It is well. Know, O king, that."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er
Reshid and caused return the damsel to her chamber, saying to her, "The Lady Zubeideh saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me
with good! Indeed, thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the Faithful, in this judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and
to-morrow we will let bring thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited the following verses:.49. The Chief of the Cous Police and the Sharper
cccxlv.The Sixteenth Night of the Month..I blessed him and thanked him and abode with him in all honour and consideration, till, after a little, the
merchants came, even as he had said, and bought and sold and bartered; and when they were about to depart, my master came to me and said, 'The
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merchants are about to depart; arise, that thou mayst go with them to thy country.' So I betook myself to the folk, and behold, they had bought great
store of elephants' bones and bound up their loads and embarked in the ship; and my master took passage for me with them and paid my hire and all
that was chargeable upon me. (220) Moreover, he gave me great store of goods and we set sail and passed from island to island, till we traversed
the sea and arrived at the port of our destination; whereupon the merchants brought out their goods and sold; and I also brought out that which was
with me and sold it at a good profit..?OF THE USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE..When El Abbas
had made an end of his verses, his father said to him, "I seek refuge for thee with God, O my son! Hast thou any want unto which thou availest not,
so I may endeavour for thee therein and lavish my treasures in quest thereof?" "O father mine," answered El Abbas, "I have, indeed, an urgent
want, on account whereof I came forth of my native land and left my people and my home and exposed myself to perils and stresses and became an
exile from my country, and I trust in God that it may be accomplished by thine august endeavour." "And what is thy want?" asked the king. Quoth
El Abbas, "I would have thee go and demand me in marriage Mariyeh, daughter of the King of Baghdad, for that my heart is distraught with love of
her." And he recounted to his father his story from first to last..? ? ? ? ? Yea, passion raged in me and love-longing was like To slay me; yet my
heart to solace still it wrought..I am content, for him I love, to all abide, iii. 25..19. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn
cclxxxvi.The End..Merchant and the King, The Old Woman, the, i. 265..? ? ? ? ? Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare And lie
thou down to sleep by night, with heart devoid of care;.Galen heard that which he avouched of his understanding and it was certified unto him and
established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the physicians of the Persians and [he said in himself], 'Except he had confidence in
his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with me, he had not sought the door of my house neither spoken that which he hath
spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he looked out upon (21) the weaver and addressed himself to see what he should do,
whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their ailments, and he would answer them thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark
one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto Galen of his fashion nothing whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a
just opinion of his skill..? ? ? ? ? Light of mine eyes, my hope, my wish, my thirsting eyes With looking on thy face can never sate their
drought..Then the Khalif took him into his especial favour and married him and bestowed largesse on him and lodged him with himself in the
palace and made him of the chief of his boon-companions, and indeed he was preferred with him above them and the Khalif advanced him over
them all. Now they were ten in number, to wit, El Ijli and Er Recashi and Ibdan and Hassan el Feresdec and El Lauz and Es Seker and Omar et
Tertis and Abou Nuwas (34) and Abou Ishac en Nedim and Aboulhusn el Khelia, and by each of them hangeth a story that is told in other than this
book. And indeed Aboulhusn became high in honour with the Khalif and favoured above all, so that he sat with him and the Lady Zubeideh bint el
Casim and married the latter's treasuress, whose name was Nuzhet el Fuad..Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to
thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee
somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him
without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her
hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned
and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she
laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried
him forth of that place..When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he
said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? That I am the pledge of passion still and that my longing love And eke my yearning
do overpass all longing that was aye..Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the, ii. 117..Cook, The
Lackpenny and the, i. 9..? ? ? ? ? All things, indeed, that betide to you are fore-ordered of God; Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their
fulfilment is due..There was once of old time a foolish, ignorant man, who had wealth galore, and his wife was a fair woman, who loved a
handsome youth. The latter used to watch for her husband's absence and come to her, and on this wise he abode a long while. One day, as the
woman was private with her lover, he said to her, 'O my lady and my beloved, if thou desire me and love me, give me possession of thyself and
accomplish my need in thy husband's presence; else will I never again come to thee nor draw near thee, what while I abide on life.' Now she loved
him with an exceeding love and could not brook his separation an hour nor could endure to vex him; so, when she heard his words, she said to him,
['So be it,] in God's name, O my beloved and solace of mine eyes, may he not live who would vex thee!' Quoth he, 'To-day?' And she said, 'Yes, by
thy life,' and appointed him of this..When the Baghdadis saw this succour that had betided them against their enemies [and the victory that El
Abbas had gotten them], they turned back and gathering together the spoils [of the defeated host], arms and treasures and horses, returned to
Baghdad, victorious, and all by the valour of El Abbas. As for Saad, he foregathered with the prince, and they fared on in company till they came to
the place where El Abbas had taken horse, whereupon the latter dismounted from his charger and Saad said to him, "O youth, wherefore alightest
thou in other than thy place? Indeed, thy due is incumbent upon us and upon our Sultan; so go thou with us to the dwellings, that we may ransom
thee with our souls." "O Amir Saad," replied El Abbas, "from this place I took horse with thee and herein is my lodging. So, God on thee, name me
not to the king, but make as if thou hadst never seen me, for that I am a stranger in the land.".They gave not over drinking and carousing till the
middle of the night, when the Khalif said to his host, "O my brother, hast thou in thy heart a wish thou wouldst have accomplished or a regret thou
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wouldst fain do away?" "By Allah," answered he, "there is no regret in my heart save that I am not gifted with dominion and the power of
commandment and prohibition, so I might do what is in my mind!" Quoth the Khalif, "For God's sake, O my brother, tell me what is in thy mind!"
And Aboulhusn said, "I would to God I might avenge myself on my neighbours, for that in my neighbourhood is a mosque and therein four
sheikhs, who take it ill, whenas there cometh a guest to me, and vex me with talk and molest me in words and threaten me that they will complain
of me to the Commander of the Faithful, and indeed they oppress me sore, and I crave of God the Most High one day's dominion, that I may beat
each of them with four hundred lashes, as well as the Imam of the mosque, and parade them about the city of Baghdad and let call before them,
'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso exceedeth [in talk] and spiteth the folk and troubleth on them their joys.' This is what I wish
and no more.".83. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind dclxviii.Meanwhile, the eunuch betook himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said
to him, "O my lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and thou hast not failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath
taken thy daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he related to him what had passed and how the king had taken her by force.
When Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and assembling many troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with
his women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem;
wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place, wherein we may have sanctuary.".KING SHAH BEKHT AND HIS VIZIER ER
REHWAN. (177).Three Young Men, El Hejjaj and the, i. 53..Then he again began to pay me frequent visits and I entered into converse with him
and questioned him of the band and how he came to escape, he alone of them all. Quoth he, 'I left them from the day on which God the Most High
delivered thee from them, for that they would not obey my speech; wherefore I swore that I would no longer consort with them.' And I said, 'By
Allah, I marvel at thee, for that thou wast the cause of my preservation!' Quoth he, 'The world is full of this sort [of folk]; and we beseech God the
Most High for safety, for that these [wretches] practise upon men with every kind of device.' Then said I to him, 'Tell me the most extraordinary
adventure of all that befell thee in this villainy thou wast wont to practise.' And he answered, saying, 'O my brother, I was not present when they
did on this wise, for that my part with them was to concern myself with selling and buying and [providing them with] food; but I have heard that
the most extraordinary thing that befell them was on this wise..Meanwhile the messenger had reached the opposite camp with the news of Tuhfeh's
deliverance, whereat the Sheikh Aboultawaif rejoiced and bestowed on the bringer of good tidings a sumptuous dress of honour and made him
commander over a company of the Jinn. Then they fell upon Meimoun's troops and destroyed them to the last man; and when they came to
Meimoun, they found that he had slain himself and was even as we have said. Presently Kemeriyeh and her sister [Wekhimeh] came up to their
grandfather and told him what they had done; whereupon he came to Tuhfeh and saluted her and gave her joy of her deliverance. Then he delivered
Meimoun's palace to Selheb and took all the former's riches and gave them to Tuhfeh, whilst the troops encamped upon the Crescent Mountain.
Moreover, the Sheikh Aboultawaif said to Tuhfeh, 'Blame me not,' and she kissed his hands. As they were thus engaged, there appeared to them the
tribes of the Jinn, as they were clouds, and Queen Es Shuhba flying in their van, with a drawn sword in her hand..? ? ? ? ? Look at the moss-rose,
on its branches seen, Midmost its leafage, covered all with green..? ? ? ? ? The hands of noble folk do tend me publicly; With waters clear and
sweet my thirsting tongue they ply..The vizier's story pleased the king and he bade depart to his dwelling..Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her
verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha.
So she came forward and taking the lute and the psaltery, tightened the strings thereof and smote thereon in many modes; then returned to the first
mode and improvising, sang the following verses:.So saying, he put his hand to his poke and bringing out therefrom three hundred dinars, gave
them to the merchant, who said in himself, "Except I take the money, he will not abide in the house." So he pouched the money and sold him the
house, taking the folk to witness against himself of the sale. Then he arose and set food before El Abbas and they ate of the good things which he
had provided; after which he brought him dessert and sweetmeats. They ate thereof till they had enough, when the tables were removed and they
washed their hands with rose-water and willow-flower-water. Then the merchant brought El Abbas a napkin perfumed with the fragrant smoke of
aloes-wood, on which he wiped his hand, (80) and said to him, "O my lord, the house is become thy house; so bid thy servant transport thither the
horses and arms and stuffs." El Abbas did this and the merchant rejoiced in his neighbourhood and left him not night nor day, so that the prince said
to him, "By Allah, I distract thee from thy livelihood." "God on thee, O my lord," replied the merchant, "name not to me aught of this, or thou wilt
break my heart, for the best of traffic is thy company and thou art the best of livelihood." So there befell strait friendship between them and
ceremony was laid aside from between them..Old Sharper, Story of the, ii. 187..? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvii.Tuhfeh arose and kissed the
earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit. So she sat down and the queen called for food; whereupon they brought a table of gold,
inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with various kinds of birds and meats of divers hues, and the queen said, 'O Tuhfeh, in the
name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So Tuhfeh came forward and ate of those meats and tasted somewhat the like whereof
she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what while the slave-girls stood compassing about the table and she sat conversing and
laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a slave-girl told me of thee that thou saidst, "How loathly is yonder genie Meimoun!
There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot brook the sight of him, (228) and indeed I am fearful
of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell backward, and said, 'O my sister, by the virtue of the inscription upon the seal-ring of
Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and none dare so much as look on thee a glance of the eye.' And Tuhfeh kissed her hand.
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Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..'A great theft had been committed in the city and I was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it
was a matter of considerable value and they (140) pressed hard upon us; but we obtained of them some days' grace and dispersed in quest of the
stolen goods. As for me, I sallied forth with five men and went round about the city that day; and on the morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs].
When we came a parasang or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were athirst; and presently we came to a garden. So I went in and going up
to the water-wheel, (141) entered it and drank and made the ablution and prayed. Presently up came the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out
on thee! Who brought thee into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and squeezed my ribs till I was like to die. Then he bound me with one of his
bulls and made me turn in the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a cattle whip he had with him, till my heart was on fire; after which he
loosed me and I went out, knowing not the way..? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and thy sight; All incumbent thy
possession and thy love a law of right..154. King Mohammed ben Sebaik and the Merchant Hassan dcclvi.Therewithal the young man was moved
to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah, thou sayest well, O Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty dinars and they drank
and the cups went round among them; and her seller said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us hear somewhat on the
subject." Accordingly she struck the lute and avouching that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? But for the spying of the
eyes [ill-omened,] we had seen Wild cattle's eyes and antelopes' tresses of sable sheen..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police
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